Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting and Bid Opening

June 10, 2013

Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw called the bid opening meeting to order at 6:15 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York with the following Board members present; Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, David Husted and Kenneth Eisnor, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek and  Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden. Councilperson Charles Hebbard was absent.

The Supervisor asked the Town Clerk how many bids were received.  Town Clerk Jody Burdick replied, one (1).  The Town Clerk opened the bid and read the offer out loud.  
One 60Hz-35kW 
          
generator

$18,295.00

One 60Hz-45kW 
          
generator

$19,195.00

One 60Hz-60kW (50Hz-50kW) 
generator

$22,120.00

All installation and rigging to be performed by others, freight included to the first point of delivery.
The bid was then presented to the Board for review.
 There was some discussion regarding whether the third listed generator was actually a 60kW or a 50 kW.  Councilperson Pritchard verified that these prices included the transfer switch.

There being no other bids, the Supervisor stated any and all future bid openings will be held at 6:45 P.M.
At 6:30 P.M. Supervisor Sydoriw called the regular meeting to order.  Joining this meeting was Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy and three (3) residents. Codes Officer Terry Williamson was absent.
The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance.  He then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden commented that she has heard from several of her patrons what a wonderful job the Historical Society did in hosting the Oneida County Historical Society on June 8, 2013.  Councilperson Pritchard added that everyone was impressed with the garden around the Reading Center.  Ms. McFadden stated the two (2) women who tend to the garden are angels and are there rain or shine.  To show her appreciation, she purchased North Star gift certificates for them.
There being no other person wishing to speak, the Supervisor reconvened to the regular meeting.

There were no County Legislators present. 

Supervisor Sydoriw asked for the Highway Superintendent’s report.  Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported the crew has been busy with storm clean up. The chipper truck has been sold. We have started the road side mowing. We will be crack filling Skinner Road, Creaser Road and a few spots on Daily Road, weather permitting. Also weather permitting, we will begin Nova chip on Skinner and Dewey roads the week of June 17th.

Superintendent Eddy presented the Board with a supplemental road agreement.  He wants to forego the work on Acee Road and concentrate on Eastup Road this year. While the Highway crew was doing tree cleanup in the area of Deans Highway it was brought to his attention how bad the road is. He stated nothing has been done to it in twelve (12) years and it is starting to break.  He wants to crack fill and hot pave the road while it is still salvageable.

There was discussion regarding what was planned for Acee Road.  Highway Superintendent Eddy indicated he hasn’t been able to meet with the Highway Superintendent from Kirkland yet to set up a joint venture and American is ready to start Nova Chip here next week.  

Supervisor Sydoriw asked why we couldn’t use the extra CHIP money we are going to receive to do both roads.  The Highway Superintendent stated that money has been earmarked for bridge work, but he has not yet received the quote from engineer Tim Hogan.  Councilperson Pritchard stated we can’t start using that CHIP money until we know what the bridge repairs will be.

The Acee Road repairs were estimated at $15,400.00 and the repairs to Eastup Road have been quoted at $5,472.00.  By doing Eastup Road the Town will save $9,928.00 this year, and if approved Acee Road will be on the agenda for next year.

90 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard to amend the road work contract by omitting Acee Road and adding Eastup Road for a total savings of $9,928.00.  Councilperson Husted seconded the motion. Councilperson Pritchard, Husted and Eisnor voted AYE, Supervisor Sydoriw voted NAY.  The motion was declared carried.

Superintendent Eddy spoke with Brian Scala at the County and the 2013 Roadside Ditching Agreement has been amended to his satisfaction. Supervisor Sydoriw asked Attorney Mattacola for his opinion of the changes.  Attorney Mattacola replied that he pointed out several items of concern at the last meeting and he has seen some of that verbiage changed.  He feels as long as the Highway Superintendent is comfortable with the agreement he sees no reason not to sign it.
91 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw to sign the Oneida County Roadside Mowing, Ditching; as amended; and striping Agreements.  Councilperson Pritchard seconded the motion.  Supervisor Sydoriw and Councilpersons Pritchard and Eisnor voted AYE, Councilperson Husted voted NAY.  The motion was declared carried.
Superintendent Eddy advised the Board that he has sold the Chipper Truck for $2,499.99 on the County E-Bay site.  He had to list it three (3) separate times before it sold. The broom mower still has not sold.  He is considering calling Clinton Tractor to see if they would be interested in purchasing it.  Discussion continued on the new Ferris mower purchased for the Town Park and the $14,000.00 we received for the Tractor sold to Clinton Tractor.  In hindsight, it appears that a Ferris mower may not be the best choice for the Park considering maintenance costs and not having a tractor for the heavy work.

The Highway Superintendent asked the Board if they want to sell the stainless steel sander that was on Truck #3.  Art, from the Town of Vernon offered $5,000.00 for it.  Supervisor Sydoriw suggested we place it on the County’s E-Bay site first.  Councilperson Pritchard asked what the cost was to sell through E-Bay.  The Highway Superintendent replied around $10.80 if you place a reserve on the item. Highway Superintendent Eddy stated he would rather help out another Town, but it is the Board’s decision.

92 Councilperson Husted advanced a motion to put the stainless steel sander on the County’s E-Bay site with a $5,100.00 reserve to see if it sells.  Councilperson Pritchard seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.  
The Highway Superintendent stated that he received notification today that South Street will be closed from Route 233 to French Road starting June 23, 2013 to work on the bridge.  Estimated time frame to complete the work is sixty (60) days.

The Highway Superintendent asked about the bids for repairing the roof to the salt shed.  The Supervisor read the two bids that were received as follows;

O’Grady Roofing-$26,000 to do both sides of the roof in either shingles or steel.


M.E.I.D. Roofing- $9,950.00 for the west side (school side) in shingles or steel.

While the Board reviewed the quotes, there was much discussion concerning the number of contractors contacted for bids, the labor rate associated with each bid and whether sealed bids would be a better option.

93 Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to hire M.E.I.D. Roofing for $9,950.00 to repair the west side of the salt shed in steel. Councilperson Husted seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Eisnor thanked the Highway Department for the great job they did in the area of Dean’s Highway cleaning up after the storm. Those residents were hit really hard by the storm and have been commenting on how efficiently the Highway Department handled the clean up.

The Supervisor observed that both County Legislators; George Joseph and David Wood; were here and asked if they wanted to give a report.  

County Legislator George Joseph stated they were here to comment on the settlement with the Oneida’s and to answer any questions we may have.   He stated he attended all the meetings in Albany and this deal is by far the best as it provides a revenue stream that will always be there. The particulars of the deal are as follows;

· $48,000,000.00 is to be paid by the Oneida’s over nineteen and 1/2 (19.5) years, or $2,500,000.00 a year. 
· 25% of the machine gaming proceeds will be paid to New York State annually.

· 25% of New York States 25% will be paid to Oneida County, approximately $12,500,000 a year.
County Legislator David Wood stated that if they had not voted for this deal, the governor intimated the Oneida’s would get their own liquor license.  The County would have lost $3,000,000.00 a year in sales tax the Oneida’s currently pay through the Destito family.  We were also getting 1.5 million in the Governors’ budget for Indian Impact aid.  The Governor stated that whether or not a deal is reached, that aid will stop this year.
Councilperson Pritchard asked about the impact on local schools as a result of this deal.  The County Executive has pledged to keep the school districts whole.  A lengthy discussion continued.
County Legislator George Joseph stated the County Executive has guaranteed the money to be earmarked for infrastructure.  He advised the Town Board to start planning now.

Councilperson Pritchard brought up the subject of the South Street Bridge closing on June 24, 2013.  The work to repair the Bridge is estimated to take sixty (60) days.

Supervisor Sydoriw asked for the Assessors Report. 
Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported the Final Roll will be in by the 7th.  We had one (1) grievance and four (4) stipulations for a total of five (5). I will be putting in the legal notice for the final roll. Our Equalization Rate is 68%. During the summer I will be trying to update the information on the new parcels as well as doing updates on the computer. I will be attending classes if they are close by. I have met the requirements for this year and have started my hours needed for next year. I will be getting a new computer as this one is giving me problems. The State tried to help fix it but no luck.

The Sole Assessor added that he has been in contact with Verizon over their assessment.  We can no longer assess then on buried fiber optic cable.  Verizon, however, cannot show where their fiber optics lines are buried.  This is a $485,000.00 assessment, and the Sole Assessor will meet with them to try and reach a settlement before going to court.

The Supervisor thanked the Sole Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Terry Williamson was absent but sent the following report;

1) Complaint of garbage outside at 10 Tindall Manor. Gary resolved issue.

2) 5 Tindall Manor, shed constructed with no permit. Owner acquired permit.

3) Issued Order to remedy for house on E. Main St. to mow overgrown lawn. Lawn has been mowed.

4) Schieferstine Rd. shed too close to road, no building permit. Accumulation of scrap steel & junk. Gary is handling the case, spoke to owner to get permit and move shed.
	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	5/2/13
	2013-0027
	Forrester
	Bryan
	6240 Lowell Road
	301.000-1-16
	Pool
	$30.00

	5/2/13
	2013-0028
	Bowen
	Matthew
	7568 Stone Road
	303.000-1-43.4
	Pool
	$30.00

	5/2/13
	2013-0029
	Colon
	Anibal
	7436 Bartlett Road
	302.000-1-19.5
	Pool
	$30.00

	5/7/13
	2013-0030
	Szarek
	Bernard
	7443 East South Street
	315.000-1-82.1
	Storage/Ag Bldg
	N/C

	5/7/13
	2013-0031
	Smith
	Chad
	5530 Eureka Road
	302.000-1-27.2
	Deck
	$29.00

	5/9/13
	2013-0032
	Krzyzanowski
	Duane
	6501 Skinner Road
	301.000-2-25.11
	Pool
	$30.00

	5/9/13
	2013-9995
	Szarek
	James
	4757 Station Hill Road
	313.000-2-30
	Area variance
	$50.00

	5/9/13
	2013-0033
	Jones
	Michael
	5 Tindall Manor
	315.018-2-56
	Shed
	$20.00

	5/13/13
	2013-0034
	Waldron
	Nancy
	5311 Old Oneida Road
	271.000-1-8
	Septic
	$45.00

	5/14/13
	2013-0035
	Suber
	William
	6113 Skinner Road
	301.000-1-21.7
	Addition
	$133.00

	5/14/13
	2013-0036
	Nextved
	Jeremy
	7526 East Main Street
	303.000-1-54.2
	Accessory Bldg
	$72.00

	5/16/13
	2013-9994
	Kirk
	David
	5747 NYS Route 26
	287.000-1-31
	Use variance
	$50.00

	5/21/13
	2013-0037
	Abbe
	Edwin
	6425 Bartlett Road
	274.000-1-8.4
	Septic
	$45.00

	5/23/13
	2013-0038
	Nolan
	Kevin
	5297 Jenkins Road
	301.000-1-40.1
	Accessory Bldg
	$46.00


Supervisor Sydoriw spoke with the Water Plant Operator Ted Flint.  Mr. Flint would like to upgrade the pumps in the filtration plant with two (2) new peristaltic chlorinator pumps. The Supervisor advised Mr. Flint that due to the cost of these pumps, three (3) quotes would be required.  Bookkeeper Linda Talma has advised there is enough money in the Westmoreland Water fund to purchase these pumps. Once three (3) quotes were obtained, the Supervisor would decide which quote to utilize.  Councilperson Pritchard asked why not just bring the quotes before the Board at the next meeting.

94 Supervisor Sydoriw advanced a motion to allow Ted Flint to obtain three (3) quotes for two (2) new chlorinator pumps to present to the Supervisor.  The Supervisor will then decide which quote to accept, not to exceed $8,000.00.  Councilperson Eisnor seconded the motion.  Councilperson Eisnor and Supervisor Sydoriw voted AYE, Councilperson Pritchard and Husted voted NAY. Motion failed.    
95 Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to have Ted Flint obtain three (3) quotes for two (2) peristaltic chlorinator pumps to present to the Board at the July meeting.  There was no second.

The Reading Center Report, given by Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden states in May we loaned out 1,048 items, registered two (2) new patrons, and purchased seven (7) new books for $109.19.  A big Thank You to volunteers Robin and Brenda for the amazing work they do with the library/school house gardens, and park planter. 
Mrs. McFadden commented that she had the Reading Center carpets cleaned by Stanley Steamer and she is not happy with the outcome.  She has placed a call to the District Manager but he has yet to return her call.  She plans to voice her displeasure.

The Supervisor thanked Mrs. McFadden for her report and asked for the Attorney’s Report.  
Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported the following;


 1.)  Continue preparing local law #4; receive New York State Department of 

                      Environmental Conservation’s approval of same

        
2.)  Review of Roadside Mowing Agreement, Pavement Marking Agreement and

                     Roadside Ditching Agreement

       
 3.)  Research miscellaneous issues.
Attorney Mattacola added that the FEMA Local Law has been approved by the DEC.  The next step will be the public hearing at the July 8, 2013 meeting.  Each resident within the MS4 areas will need to be notified by mail as well as the legal notice in the paper.  Attorney Mattacola will work with the Town Clerk to accomplish this.

Attorney Mattacola cautioned the Board that the clock is ticking on the Hydro-fracturing moratorium.  If they plan to enact any bans or local laws they had better get started soon.  Supervisor Sydoriw asked the Board if they would like to schedule an All Boards meeting.  After discussion it was decided to wait until September.  The Supervisor will set up a meeting.

The Town Clerk reported in May, the Town Clerk’s office sold seventeen (17) new dog licenses and renewed sixty-nine (69) individual dog licenses and one (1) purebred license, for $701.00.  Of that, $118.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $583.00, which includes $13.00 in late fees.

On May 3, 2013, we sent out sixteen (16) late notices for dog licenses that were due April 30, 2013. Renewal notices, for seventy-two (72) dogs due in June, were sent out May 28, 2013.

There were six (6) marriage licenses issued in May for $240.00, of which the Town realized $105.00, eleven (11) certified copies were issued for $110.00, sale of sporting licenses totaled $199.00 and the Town’s commission is $10.99.

Seven (7) permanent handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month.

The Blood Drive held on May 4, 2013 brought in a total of 20 units, including four (4) double red.  Due to a conflict within the Red Cross; our July 13, 2013 drive has been cancelled.  The next blood drive will be on September 7, 2013 and we have requested the blood drive run from 8:30 A.M. to 12:30 P.M.

Communications received:

1. RAMM Environmental Services- notification of indoor air quality service testing.

2. NYMIR-subscriber accounting statement for the fiscal year 2012.

3. Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw- letter to Ferris for state bid purchase order of Ferris mower.

4. Herkimer Oneida Counties Comprehensive Planning Program- invitation to attend “Rust To Green” Seminar on July 18, 2013 at SUNY IT.

5. NYSTCA- notice of change in the Uniform Notice of Claims Certificate.

6. Thank you note from the family of Donald Free.

7. Town of Westmoreland-request to Ferris to purchase one mower on State contract.
Checks received:
1. Westmoreland Central School
fuel 3/31- 4/30

 
$    9,335.19

2. County of Oneida


1st quarter 3% sales tax

$288,190.63

3. County of Oneida


1st quarter 1% sales tax

$    1,534.50

4. County of Oneida


returned water re-levies
$  40,268.80



5. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel-April


$         41.43

6. Westmoreland Tax Collector

year end payment

$    3,437.80

7. NYSTCA



Scholarship-Merriman

$       500.00

8. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Bowers-April

$  11,916.00

9. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Ossont-April
              $  10,166.00

10. Time Warner Cable


franchise fees


$  13,223.38

11. Time Warner Cable


franchise fees


$    6,393.35

12. Clinton Tractor


park tractor


$  14,000.00

13. Clark Mills VFD


fuel



$        192.89

14. Clark Mills VFD


fuel



$        138.10

15. Westmoreland Union Cemetery
fuel



$          23.04

16. Town of Westmoreland

fund A to fund DA

$          17.68

17. Westmoreland F.D


fuel 3/31- 4/30


$        741.47

18. COVAC



fuel



$     4,652.95

19. Westmoreland Central School
fuel 03/04-3/31


$  11,359.96

Councilperson Eisnor showed the Board pictures of the pool and the surrounding grounds.  The driveway to the pool is in very bad shape.  There is also a lot of water being wasted at the pool.  Both toilets run constantly and a huge leak inside the pump house.  There are holes in the ceiling.  He stated he wants the Board to be aware of the condition of the pool.  Councilperson Eisnor stated it is going to need substantial work in the very near future.  He asked the Highway Superintendent if he could bring over a load of dirt and repair the damage that Nation Grid did when they repaired the electrical.  The electrical system was in major disrepair. Now that the electrical and water repairs have been made, Councilperson Eisnor thinks we should save quite a bit of money on electrical and water costs.  The pool will open on June 20, 2013, but there is no way to make the current set-up handicapped accessible. A lengthy discussion continued.
Highway Superintendent Eddy asked what type of repairs does the Board want done to the road. The road has heaved so badly that the only way to actually repair it is to take it down and then hot pave it.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that at this point we don’t know the life expectancy of the pool so we should wait.
Councilperson Husted stated the Community Recreation Association appears to be doing some good things and he wants to give them a fair shake.  He feels we should hold back some on paying their bills as it always seems as if that last National Grid bill is what puts them way off the grid.  Councilperson Eisnor agreed and added that he was disappointed to see so few paid positions go to Westmoreland residents.

Councilperson Husted commented on the retro-fit system from Duro-flex for the street lights in the communications folder.  He agreed to look into it and report back to the Board.
Councilperson Husted also noted that in his meeting notes from last month it was agreed to sell the park tractor later.   He was surprised to find that it was already gone.
Councilperson Prichard stated the Historical Society will be applying for a Historical sign to mark the James Dean homestead on Dean’s Highway.  This is a free sign sponsored through the William Palmeroy Foundation.  In order to apply for the sign, the Historical Society needs a letter from the Town stating they will allow the sign to be placed in the Town’s right-of-way.

96 Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to allow the Historical Society to place a marker on the Town’s right-of-way by the Historical Society to erect a historical marker at the James Dean Homestead on Dean’s Highway.  Councilperson Husted seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Supervisor Sydoriw stated the Public Hearing on the FEMA Flood Zones will be held on July 8, 2013 at 6:15 P.M. 

Supervisor Sydoriw asked the Board if they wanted to accept the one bid received for the purchase of a generator.  We will now have to go out for bid on installation of the generator.  The Supervisor agreed to assist the Town Clerk in writing up the specifications for the bid.  

Supervisor Sydoriw asked the Board if they wanted the 35, 45 or 60 Kw generator and if they wanted propane or natural gas. Discussion continued.
96 Councilperson Eisnor advanced a motion to purchase a 45Kw, natural gas powered generator from Cummings Northeast for $19,195.00 and to go out for bid on installation.  Councilperson Husted seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

The Supervisor asked the Town Attorney is he had a chance to review the Sample Resolution provided by the Attorney General on the Uniform Notice of Claim which appoints a particular person to receive notification of suit filed with the Attorney General against the Town.  Attorney Mattacola asked the Board to hold off one more month and he will prepare the Resolution for us.

Supervisor Sydoriw received a request for a $1,000.00 donation from Mercy Flight helicopter service that flies critically injured people to hospitals.  Attorney Mattacola added that they serve the entire Mohawk Valley.  Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek added that the Fire Department does call them out.  The helicopter service does bill the patient, if the bill is not paid Mercy Flight does not pursue. Supervisor Sydoriw commented that we don’t currently donate to COVAC or the Fire Department.  The Board agreed and decided not to donate.
Supervisor Sydoriw stated two (2) budget modifications are required this meeting, one for the purchase of the Ferris mower and another for the stump removal in the Cemetery.

97 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve the following budget modifications.

        General Fund
 From:  A7110.4  Parks

                                 
 To:      A7110.2   Ferris 


$8,073.00



and        From:  A8510.4  Com. Beautification
                                      
To:      A8810.4   Cemeteries  

    $150.00 
All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

98 Councilperson Eisnor advanced a motion to accept and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes reports.  Councilperson Pritchard seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

99 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw to approve and place on file the minutes of May 6, 2013 and May 13. 2013, as written.  Councilperson Eisnor seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

100 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the General Fund, vouchers 198 through 240, totaling $37,907.92.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
101 Councilperson Husted advanced a motion to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway Fund, vouchers 111-127, which total $24,032.48.  Councilperson Pritchard seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

102 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the water districts as follows:

Tindall Water

voucher #8


which totals
$6,063.51

Westmoreland Water
vouchers #31 through #33 
which totals 
$1,836.35

All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Sydoriw stated the next regular Board meeting will be held July 8, 2013 at 6:30 P.M., with the Public Hearing on Local Law # 4, Flood Zones to be held immediately preceding at 6:15 P.M. 

103 There being no other business to be brought before the Board, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members present voted AYE and Supervisor Sydoriw declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 8:45 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
